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Cosmetologists’ Board Meeting
Monday, August 5, 2019
─
A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, August 5, 2019 on the 3rd floor conference room at the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation building located at 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.
Board Member Attendees
Mr. Charles Riser, Chairman
Ms. Danielle Anderson, Consumer Member
Ms. Rachel Allen, Cosmetologist Member
Ms. Tammy Ehrbaker, Cosmetologist Member
Other Attendees
Ms. Erica Lewis, Executive Director
Mr. Christopher Hawkins, Assistant Executive Director
Mr. Eric London, Assistant Attorney General
Ms. Michelle Macer, Licensing Supervisor
Not Present
Ms. Nakia Dedmon, Cosmetologist Member 
Ms. Berthel Tate, Consumer Member

Agenda
Quorum Announced and Meeting Called to Order—Chairperson
A quorum was announced and the meeting was called to order at 10:10AM by Mr. Charles Riser, Chairman.
Approval of Agenda
Chairman Riser asked for a motion to approve the agenda as amended. Ms. Rachel Allen made a motion, and the motion was seconded by Ms. Danielle Anderson. The amended agenda was approved.
New Business
Update of Board Member Roster
Ms. Erica Lewis, Executive Director, informed the Board that Mr. Bob Zupko’s last meeting as a Board Member was in June. Ms. Lewis introduced Ms. Tammy Ehrbaker as a Cosmetologist member of the Board of Cosmetologists. Ms. Ehrbaker has 25 years of background in the field of Cosmetology as a Salon Owner and Cosmetologist. She expressed her love for the business and looks forward to working with the Board. The Board welcomed Ms. Ehrbaker. 
Reciprocity Verification
Executive Director Lewis indicated that the Board is having difficulty verifying applicants coming from other countries that are applying for reciprocity in Maryland. It was suggested that the Board use 3rd parties to verify and translate license certifications coming from other Countries.
Curriculum Approval
Mr. Christopher Hawkins advised that three schools sought Curriculum Approval from the Board of Cosmetology. The Aveda Institute Maryland that teaches Hairstylists and Blow Dry stylists, Topcurl Beauty Academy that teaches Cosmetologists and Nail Technicians, and Shawntay’s School of Creative Nails that teaches Nail Technicians. All school curriculums were approved and sent to the Maryland Higher Education Commission.
Proposed Regulations for Service Animals
Ms. Lewis advised that if the Board should decide to move forward with the amendments to the Service Animal Regulations, the Board first needs the approval of Ms. Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing. Should Ms. Wilkins approve the regulatory amendments, the proposed regulations would then go to the Secretary of Labor for approval. Chairman Riser asked for a motion to amend Regulation 09.22.01.15, subject to the approval of Ms. Wilkins and the Secretary. Ms. Rachel Allen made a motion and it was seconded by Ms. Danielle Anderson, the motion unanimously passed. Mr. Riser asked for a motion to amend Regulations 09.22.02.03 and 09.22.02.07 to Ms. Wilkins for approval as amended. Ms. Tammy Ehrbaker made the motion and Ms. Anderson seconded, the motion passed. Mr. Riser asked for another motion to submit Regulation 09.22.03.02 and 09.22.03.07, subject to approval from Ms. Wilkins and the Secretary. Ms. Allen made this motion and Ms. Anderson seconded, the motion unanimously passed.
Informal Conferences- Apprenticeship restart

Ms. Crystal Ngo petitioned the Board to restart her Nail Technician apprenticeship. She advised the Board that after she acquired her apprentice license, she went back to college and was unable to finish her apprenticeship. Chairman Riser asked for a motion to approve her restart contingent upon Ms. Ngo and her sponsor attending the next apprentice orientation class. Ms. Allen made a motion and Ms. Ehrbaker seconded, the motion unanimously passed.
Mr. Tri Truong petitioned the Board to restart his Nail Technician apprenticeship. He advised the Board that he did not finish the program due to a family emergency that called him away to his home country. He advised that should he receive the apprenticeship restart; he would be working at Queens Nails located on York Road. Since he and his sponsor attended orientation in 2017, Chairman Riser asked for a motion to approve Mr. Truong to restart the Nail Technician apprenticeship program. Ms. Ehrbaker made a motion and Ms. Allen seconded, the motion unanimously passed.
Central Collections Unit Implementation
Ms. Lewis advised that if licensees failed to pay their fines that had been agreed to from consent orders, their licenses will be flagged and the fines could be collected by the Central Collection Unit (CCU). Licensees that have outstanding fines will be prohibited from renewing their licenses online and will be prompted to call the Board. The licensee will receive three (3) notices of the outstanding balance from their signed consent order. If the licensee fails to pay the fine, the licensees debts will be potentially forwarded to the CCU, where interest will accrue. 
Approval of June 3, 2019 Minutes

The minutes for the June 3, 2019 meeting were reviewed by the Board.  Mr. Riser suggested an amendment to the sections pertaining to Lash Services. A motion was made by Ms. Rachel Allen to approve the minutes with amendments and seconded by Ms. Anderson. The motion unanimously passed.
Plasma Pen Review

Ms. Becky Karatas, certified make-up artist, petitioned the Board for a review of a procedure using a Plasma Pen, a non-surgical pen used to tighten the skin, for approval of use under an estheticians’ license. Chairman Riser advised that he has only seen it performed in medical offices. The pen is prohibited by regulation, because the procedure ionizes moisture below the skin and alters the subdermal layer of skin. If not performed correctly, it may cause permanent damage. Mr. Riser asked for a motion to consider the plasma pen as an unauthorized service in licensed salons. Ms. Allen made a motion and Ms. Ehrbaker seconded, the motion unanimously passed.
Ms. Karatas also questioned about the Hyaluron Pen, which by definition breaks the surface of the skin. The Board unanimously agreed the use of a Hyaluron Pen is also prohibited.
Board Attendance and Communication

Executive Director Lewis emphasized the importance of Board attendance and communication. A member is considered resigned from the Board if they have not attended at least 2/3 of the Board meetings within a 12-month rolling period. If a member is not able to attend the meeting, communication to the Board Administrator is expected to be given in a timely manner.
Conferences

Executive Director Lewis advised that there are conferences held around the country each year to go over budgetary and revenue for training purposes. The goal is to have one board member to attend next year.
Old Business
Inspection Report

Ms. Michelle Macer, Licensing Supervisor, noted that there were 38 new applications received in July and 86 inspections were conducted. The Board currently has 21 outstanding inspections and 71 inspections have been assigned for the month of August. Ms. Macer indicated that her team is working diligently and as a result of their work, 45-day letters, which serve as temporary licenses for Salon/Barbershop Permits have been reduced to 25-day letters. 
Lash Extensions
The Board indicated its desire to regulate eyelash extensions in Maryland. The Board indicated there was no need for a new license but indicated a certification requirement should be implemented. Chairman Riser advised that other states require either a cosmetology or esthetician license. Assistant Attorney General Eric London indicates that adding an Eyelash certification would be a statutory change that Executive Director Lewis needs to present to Commissioner Wilkins. 
Salon Suites
Chairman Riser advised that after much discussion regarding the issue over the years, the Board was in favor of individual Suite owners in Salon Style Suites being classified as salon owners. He noted that the historical problem was that each Salon Suite Owner needed a separate address due to the wording of the regulation. Mr. Riser suggested a change to the interpretation of the regulation, which would allow these businesses to be issued a salon owner’s license. The Board collectively agreed that individual owners in Salon Suites need to be recognized as full salons and be licensed as such. Chairman Riser asked for a motion to have Ms. Lewis present to Ms. Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner of Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing, the new interpretation of the regulation. The motion was approved.
Public Comment
Kelly Conner
Ms. Conner, licensed cosmetologist, inquired about eyelash extension. The Board suggested that she contact her Legislator to assist in favor of the certification of Eyelash extensions. Executive Director Lewis encouraged assistance from the public.
Shanay Dudley
Ms. Dudley expressed her desire for an online complaint form. Assistant Executive Director, Christopher Hawkins, advised that the Board has already begun the implementation of the internet complaint system. She also asked the Board to consider implementing the makeup license, because it can be categorized as skin care. She also recommended another license be created for Natural Hairstylists.
Adjournment
There being no further business to discuss or to present before the Board, Chairman Riser asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Ms. Allen made this motion, and it was seconded by Ms. Anderson. The motion unanimously passed, and the meeting was adjourned at 1:09 PM.
APPROVED ​BY: ​_________________________________________ ​on October 7, 2019.
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